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This memorandum concerns the validity of the legislation you have requested prohibiting military recruitment in New York City public schools.  

In general, the Department of Education maintains control of the use of school premises as a result of State granted authority.  See generally, NY Educ. Law § 2554(4).  Therefore, the Department has the authority to determine whether school buildings may be used to recruit students for careers after graduation.  The City Council, arguably, lacks the power to impose requirements or restrictions upon the Department in connection with its exercise of this authority.

In addition, the United States Supreme Court has interpreted the Constitution to require that school systems that choose to make school facilities available for non-pedagogical uses and to outside groups, must do so in a non-discriminatory manner, and may not pick and choose who may use school facilities based on a person’s or entity’s beliefs, political views, religion, ethnicity, etc.  See Good News Club v. Milford Central School, 533 U.S. 98 (2001).  Under this interpretation, the Department of Education would need to eliminate all recruiting on school premises if it were to ban military recruiting.

In addition, another possible consequence of a ban on military recruitment in public schools would be the loss of Federal education funds (approximately $2 billion) due to 20 U.S.C. § 7908 and 10 U.S.C. § 503, two statutes that condition the receipt of Federal education funds upon access by military recruiters to school sites and lists of student names, addresses and telephone numbers.  These statutes would not invalidate the proposed local law; they merely give the City a choice between accepting both Federal funds and military recruiters, or accepting neither.  

It should be noted that there has been litigation over the so-called “Solomon Amendment,” which similarly prohibits colleges and universities from accepting Federal funds unless they, too, permit military recruitment on campus, and that litigation has so far upheld the right of universities to exclude military recruiters while continuing to receive Federal funds (e.g., Forum for Academic and Institutional Rights v. Rumsfeld, 390 F.3d 219 (3d Cir. 2004) Burt v. Rumsfeld, 254 F.Supp.2d (D. Ct. 2005)).  The Solomon Amendment, however, differs from the No Child Left Behind Act in several ways, most notably in that access to students by military recruiters is an express condition of receiving federal benefits under the No Child Left Behind statute, whereas the Solomon Amendment, which was enacted separately from any specific federal grants, broadly sweeps in all federal funds received by the educational institution for any purpose.

It is not possible to predict whether 20 U.S.C. § 7908, which is part of the NCLB Act, would be treated similarly if a lawsuit were brought, or whether the Solomon Amendment will ultimately be found invalid. 

